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1. RECOMMENDATION(S) 

1.1 That the duration of hackney carriage and private hire driver’s licences remain at 12 months. 
Should elected members seek to explore the issue of such licences for 3 years, a community 
impact assessment should be carried out and the matter bought back to licensing committee 
for further consideration. 

  

2. PURPOSE OF REPORT 

2.1 Rossendale Taxi Association has requested elected members consider that hackney and 
private hire driver’s licences are issued for a three year period instead of the current one year. 

This report sets out the history and the issues involved.  To date, no written representations 
have been received from the Association setting out their arguments therefore, certain 
presumptions have been made. 

  

3. CORPORATE PRIORITIES 

3.1 The matters discussed in this report impact directly on the following corporate priorities: 

 A clean and green Rossendale – creating a better environment for all.   

 A healthy and successful Rossendale – supporting vibrant communities and a 
strong economy.  

 Responsive and value for money local services – responding to and meeting the 
different needs of customers and improving the cost effectiveness of services. 

  

4.   RISK ASSESSMENT IMPLICATIONS 

4.1 All the issues raised and the recommendation in this report involve risk considerations as set 
out below: 

 A three year hackney carriage and private hire drivers licence would enable drivers to 
continue to be licensed by this Authority for a long period of time whilst having motoring 
or criminal convictions which, had we been made aware of, would have  rendered them 
not a ‘fit and proper’ person to be a driver. 

  

5.   BACKGROUND AND OPTIONS 

5.1 At an Extraordinary meeting of the Council in January 2008, Rossendale Borough Council 
moved away from the issue of a hackney carriage or private hire driver’s licence for a period 
of 3 years to that of a one year licence. This was introduced on 1st April 2008. 
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5.2 There were a number of reasons for that decision. In April, 2007 a random check of 25 DVLA 
records in respect of our drivers had shown that 7 drivers had convictions within the previous 
3 years.  That figure equated to some 28% of the sample selection. There was also a 
convictions amnesty conducted at the same time. The results of these checks and the 
amnesty are appended at Appendix A.  The committee determined that a driver not subjected 
to a check of criminal and motoring convictions for three years was open to abuse and placed 
the safety of the public at risk. 

 

5.3 The current requirements for renewal of a driver’s licence is that the applicant produces his 
DVLA driving licence, together with a Statutory Declaration detailing his current or pending 
criminal convictions each time that he renews his (annual) licence. In addition, every three 
years he also produces an enhanced criminal records disclosure.   The combined effect of 
this process is that there is an effective annual check of motoring convictions, a declaration 
annually that the applicant has or has not received a more serious conviction by the courts, 
which can result in a prosecution if the information is incorrect and a check every three years 
on the veracity of those declarations. 

 

5.4 The system is clearly not foolproof insofar as the applicant may lie on the statutory declaration 
about serious convictions or he may obtain a motoring conviction just after the renewal of the 
licence, which we would not be aware until the next renewal of the licence. However, there is 
a limit to the frequency of checks that can be done.  

 

5.5 Best Practice guidelines were re-published by the Department of Transport in February 2010. 
In respect of the duration of driving licences they say: 

 

 It is obviously important for safety reasons that drivers should be licensed. But it is not 
necessarily good practice to require licences to be renewed annually. That can impose an 
undue burden on drivers and licensing authorities alike. Three years is the legal maximum 
period and is in general the best approach. One argument against 3-year licences has 
been that a criminal offence may be committed, and not notified, during the duration of the 
licence. But this can of course also be the case during the duration of a shorter licence. In 
relation to this, authorities will wish to note that the Home Office in April 2006 issued 
revised guidance for police forces on the Notifiable Occupations Scheme. 
 

 However, an annual licence may be preferred by some drivers. That may be because they 
have plans to move to a different job or a different area, or because they cannot easily pay 
the fee for a three-year licence, if it is larger than the fee for an annual one. So it can be 
good practice to offer drivers the choice of an annual licence or a three-year licence. 

 

5.6 The actual process of renewing a driver’s licence takes up approximately one hour of officer 
time with additional time spent on the general administration of the licence system. It is true 
that there would be a significant reduction in officer time if we were to issue licences for three 
years. 

 

5.7 It should also be noted that Rossendale currently has a situation where a large number of 
applications are being processed from people who reside in Oldham, Ashton under Lyne and 
Manchester, as well as enquiries from Wolverhampton, High Wycombe, Walsall and 
Birmingham.  The potential effect of an extra several hundred licensed hackney drivers and 
vehicles lawfully using the vehicles for private hire journeys in  areas remote from Rossendale 
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will place significant costs and problems on enforcement . For example, a driver residing and 
working in Birmingham will be able to be without any form of checks or enforcement for 12 
months or perhaps 3 years and then simply not renew his driver’s licence should anything 
untoward have occurred during that period. 

 

5.8 Over the past two years, a total of 9 drivers have appeared before the Licensing Committee in 
respect of either failing to declare convictions until they have come to renew their licence or 
the Unit has received information from other sources about them.  Of those, the Committee 
has revoked three licences. 

 

5.9. Current fees for both a hackney carriage and private hire driver’s licence are £120 for the 
initial grant and £85 renewal fee.  These figures do not include other costs which are not 
payable to the Council such as a statutory declaration or a CRB. Section 53(2) of the Local 
Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1976 provides that a Council may recover from 
the grant of a driver’s licence, such fees as they consider reasonable to recover the cost of 
issue and administration. This section is narrow in what can be costed into the driver’s licence 
and has the effect of placing all the costs of enforcement, stands, vehicle inspections, 
administrative and other costs associated with the control and supervision of licensed vehicles 
directly on to the licence of the vehicle or private hire operator.  

 

5.10 The view of the Public Protection Office is that the public of Rossendale would be best served 
by maintaining the annual licence system, which picks up convictions in the minimum practical 
time period. 

 

 COMMENTS FROM STATUTORY OFFICERS: 

6. SECTION 151 OFFICER 

6.1 There are no specific financial implications 

  

7. MONITORING OFFICER 

7.1 The Council must make a decision based on all relevant information and following 
consideration of all relevant Council policies. 

  

8. HEAD OF PEOPLE AND POLICY (ON BEHALF OF THE HEAD OF PAID SERVICE) 

8.1 There are no specific human resources implications. 

  

9. CONSULTATION CARRIED OUT 

9.1 None 

  

10. CONCLUSION 

10.1 The rationale behind a licensing regime is to provide a service to the public that is accessible 
and safe and seen to be so. In issuing licences in respect of hackney carriages and private 
hire vehicles public safety is paramount and the regime is intended to prevent direct danger to 
the passenger from the driver of the vehicle and, perhaps slightly less danger to the 
passengers from the vehicle itself or the manner in which it is driven. Convictions, whether 
motoring offences or offences of dishonesty, assault, drug misuse or the like, bring into 
question whether a driver is ‘a fit and proper person’ to be transporting the public. In that 
respect those that are not fit should swiftly have their licences revoked and to extend the 
licence period to 3 years without checks on their convictions would pose a substantial 
increase in risk to the public. The significant reduction in the workload of the public protection 
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unit and the reduction in licence fees that would result in a move to three year licences does 
not outweigh this. 
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